Rhode Island Greenhouse Gas Process:  Phase III

Second Meeting:  Stakeholder Group

17 Gordon Avenue, Providence RI

Tuesday, April 27, 2004

Facilitator: Dr. Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates, Ltd.

Consultant: Dr. David Nichols, Tellus Institute
Meeting #2: Summary

21 people attended the meeting, which began at 9:00 and concluded at 3:00pm.

I.
Documents Distributed

Prior to Meeting:

1. Agenda

2. CA-LEV Recommendation Letter, Steve Majkut, RI DEM
3. Building Code Committee Letter for More Stringent Lighting Standards, Dave Nichols, Tellus
4. EPP letter to Clark Green, Dave Nichols, Tellus
5. Energy and Environmental Performance of New Public Facilities-- Draft Executive Order, Dave Nichols, Tellus
6. Clean State Fleet Executive Order, Coralie Cooper, NESCAUM
7. Fossil Fuel Energy Efficiency & Alternate Energy Funding Proposal, Dave Nichols, Tellus
8. CHP/DG Letter to PUC on Back Up Rates, Steve Majkut, RI DEM
9. NE Gas DSM Program Letter to PUC, Jonathan Raab, Raab Associates Ltd.
At the Meeting:

1. VEIA –Structure of Current Legislation, Harold Ward, Brown University
2. Summary of Phase I-Phase III Progress and Accomplishments, Raab Associates, Ltd.
All above documents are available on the project website at:  http://righg.raabassociates.org/events.asp?type=eid&event=50
II.      Agenda Review

Following introductions and a brief welcome from Joseph Newsome, President of South Providence Development Corporation, Dr. Raab reviewed the agenda for the day.   

III.
Renewable Portfolio Standards

Kate Canada gave the stakeholders an update on progress on the RPS bill.  She said there was a hearing in the Senate and the House in early March, where there were many supporters for the bill, including AFL-CIO.  NECo and TransCanada Power opposed the bill.  Since then, there has been a series of meetings with committee chairs and those who testified.  Three pages of changes (e.g., money goes to EDC for alternate compliance path rather than buying credits) to the bill have been redrafted this week, and the amended bill will likely be reheard again soon.  

New Mexico recently signed into law their RPS, and New York is developing theirs.

Janet Keller said DEM’s analysis of the potential rate impacts on commercial customers based on Narragansetts’ customer segmentation analysis was provided to the Governor’s office in support of the RPS, and Raab Associates said they would post it on the website at http://righg.raabassociates.org.

IV. Buildings and Facilities Overview

Dave Nichols provided an update of the various Buildings and Facilities greenhouse gas reduction measures being pursued:

a. Environmentally Preferably Purchasing

In December, the stakeholders sent a letter to the Governor’s fiscal fitness team to mandate energy star products and FEMP recommended equipment.  Since then, stakeholders have drafted a recommendation that the state should implement a more comprehensive EPP program, based on some research done by Brown University graduate students.  Click here to view the follow-on letter which was sent to Clark Green in April.

One Stakeholder raised a concern that Rhode Island through its Fiscal Fitness subcontractors may be locking itself into a low initial cost requirement, leading to higher lifecycle program costs in many cases. Janet Keller mentioned that she was meeting with the Department of Administration soon to go over all the lead-by-example proposals including this one. 

b. New State Buildings and Public Schools

The stakeholders sent a letter and a draft executive order to the Governor in April recommending that he promulgate a rule that new state buildings and public schools meet LEED silver standards, and analyze costs on a lifecycle basis.  This was both to implement a law passed in 2002, and promulgate LEED standards.   Peter Wortsman mentioned that Robert Brunelle, Associate Director of the Division of Capital Projects & Property Management has reviewed the executive order, and is in full support of the effort.  

c. Lead-By- Example

Janet Keller said DEM is meeting with DOA on May 3rd to implement lead by example activities on behalf of DEM and stakeholders.  They will discuss:  EPP, LEED standards in new state buildings, LED traffic signals, CHP for state facilities, and clean state fleets.

d. Funding for Fossil Fuel Based Energy Efficiency 

Dave Nichols updated the group on how a discussion of gas DSM funding evolved into a more broad based DSM funding quest from a suggestion by New England Gas.  David Nichols analyzed this option in the Fossil SBC paper that was sent to stakeholders on April 26th.  

Dave Nichols also discussed the possibility of a demonstration program of more efficient oil heating equipment with John Huber, president of National Oil Heat Research Alliance, who suggested that funding may be available.  However, any proposal to NORA needs to come from the Oil Heat Institute of RI.  Jonathan Raab emphasized that the Working Group has not finalized this measure, and is planning on continuing to work on this option in phase IV.

The stakeholders then edited on screen a draft of a letter to the PUC recommending that it allow New England Gas to redeploy its current $300,000 gas DSM fund toward more traditional energy efficiency programs.  Doug Hartley from the PUC said that the recommendation could likely be achieved without a rate case, if there are no major disagreements from any party.  

The stakeholders all agreed to the letter after making a few edits, and Raab Associates agreed to send the letter to the PUC on behalf of all stakeholders.  Click here to view the updated letter.

e. Efficient LED Traffic Signals

Dave Nichols said that Providence and North Providence participated in Narragansett’s LED traffic light replacement program and that Pawtucket is the only town of significant size that has not changed a majority of its lights.  Dave added that Kevin Rennick of NGRID said he would lobby the town to participate in Narragansett’s program.

Through this process, Dave has learned that DOT has been slow to change over state owned traffic lights to LEDs.  A letter on behalf of stakeholders was sent to DOT on April 26th to encourage them to speed up the process.  Click here to view the letter.  Steve Majkut from DEM said he will follow up on the letter with DOT.

Some Stakeholders suggested that copies of the letter sent to DOT on LED traffic signals also be sent to Katherine Trapani at RI Statewide Planning, as well as the Chair of the Transportation Advisory Committee.  Eugenia Marks said she would supply Raab Associates with the correct name and address of the Chair of the Committee. 

f. State and Other CHP 

Dave Nichols said he drafted a letter on behalf of Stakeholders to the Governor recommending the State look at developing potential CHP sites.  DOA is currently reviewing the letter. DEM stated that CHP issues will be on the list when DEM meets with DOA on May 3rd.

On a separate, but related matter, Steve Majkut reviewed the letter he drafted to the PUC to ask them to consider environmental benefits of DG when the PUC examines DG backup rates in an upcoming Narragansett case.  Doug Hartley advised that the Stakeholders resubmit the letter when the docket officially opens.

g. Building Codes

Erich Stephens presented comments at hearing on March 2004 to urge the RI Building Code Committee to adopt more efficient lighting standards.  Dave Nichols said that the Buildings and Facilities Working Group suggested the idea of putting a RI GHG stakeholder on the Building Code Committee, which is expected to have 5 hours of meetings in 2005.  Dave added that to comment on the code, one needs to have significant expertise.  One Stakeholder suggested asking the person dealing with national codes from ACEEE who is now based in RI to join the B&F Working Group.  Kate Canada will try to find out who he is and ask him to join the B&F WG next year.  That person or possibly Kurt Teichert from Brown would also be a good candidate.    

David also pointed out that even if the RI GHG stakeholders do not have a seat on the Committee, they can still submit ideas to its Energy Subcommittee.  Dave also added that there is important work to be done in training and enforcement.  

h. Monitoring and Targeting in State Facilities

Dave Nichols met with Bill Ferguson at DOA to understand current energy management practices in state facilities.  Dave learned that DOA has some energy monitoring systems, but limited staff involved, and that energy management systems are inconsistent.  The Stakeholders recommended a position to improve energy management, and Janice McClanaghan said that SEO has posted the position.  Janice added that Tim Howe is responsible for additional electronic software for improved energy management.   Janice said a pilot monitoring and targeting initiative in buildings is getting started.  Dave Nichols said he will follow up on monitoring and targeting efforts in state facilities.

g. New Commercial Fossil Fuel Programs 

Janice McClanaghan provided an update on the Small C&I and ESCo programs:

1. Small commercial and industrial buildings (under 100kw):  SEO has piggybacked on the NECo small C&I program where RISE is already doing audits.  SEO put up $300K in rebate funds to encourage more energy efficiency measures.  SEO has allocated funds for 100 audits to be conducted, and 20 buildings have been audited so far.  RISE is targeting buildings that get the most bang for the buck on heating systems.  The C&I program provides 25% of the funding up to $3,000/building for energy efficiency improvements. 

2. Large C&I buildings:  SEO partnering with NECo.  NECo is mailing 1,700 building owners and billing back the cost to SEO.  A draft RFQ is out to solicit ESCos.  To qualify for incentive program, buildings need to implement at least one fossil-based heating measure.

Jonathan Raab suggested that perhaps innovative measures in large C&I program could potentially qualify for National Oil Heat Research Alliance demonstration program.  Dave Nichols said that NORA is interested in PR, R&D, and training.  John Batey, SEO, and Dave Nichols said they would look into this option further.

V.
Appliance Standards Legislative Update

Kate Canada from RIPIRG said the Appliance Standards bill has been heard in both the Rhode Island House and the Senate.  National Consumer Law Center and Narragansett have both testified in support of the bill at both hearings.  EDC has opposed the bill in the House but not the Senate.

The Connecticut House and Senate have unanimously passed the bill (which includes most RI measures) last week.  MA, NJ, and PA are still actively considering appliance standards legislation.  The main concern is cable boxes, and they’ve been exempted along with other multifunction devices in MD and CT.  Home Depot was initially concerned about their inefficient ceiling fans, but is now working to improve the energy efficiency of their ceiling fans.

VI.
Transportation and Land Use Overview

a.  VEIA

Dr. Raab began by tracing the pathway from the RI GHG work to the current proposed legislation.

Harold Ward then gave a brief update on the structure of the VEIA bill developed by Ken Payne based largely on the RI GHG efforts and introduced in the Rhode Island Senate.  Click here to view the presentation outlining the 0 point, surcharge, and incentive rate structure in the current version of the bill.  Harold said that Ken Payne believed that the Legislature would never delegate authority in setting the 0 point or slope of this program (surcharge and credit).  

Harold said the bill was submitted by the chair of the Agriculture Committee, and it is unclear whether it will get a serious hearing in the Finance Committee.  One stakeholder suggested that one of the problems of high efficiency vehicles is availability, but others disagreed.  

Several stakeholders said that even if this version of the bill dies, the stakeholders should stick with it, as it takes time to convince people and get the legislature up to speed on this.  Another suggested that similar programs being considered in MA and CT may influence the RI Legislature.

b. CA-LEV

Steve Majkut said the Governor’s Office is considering a regulatory negotiation on CA-LEV, which will begin when the Governor’s Office has endorsed the program.  CT and New Jersey just passed a bill mandating CA-LEV emission standards.

One stakeholder suggested that economic benefits be included as part of pitch for CA-LEV, and every attempt should be made to quantify costs and benefits of letters the stakeholders send out.  

c. TOD

On behalf of George Johnson from RI Statewide Planning, Peter Wortsman said that an RFP is being finalized to study the impacts of commuter rail and other smart growth opportunities for North Kingstown. 

d. Executive Order on State Fleets

The stakeholders then reviewed the latest draft of the Executive Order on clean state fleets which was projected on the screen in the front of the room.  Peter Wortsman conveyed that Coralie Cooper of NESCAUM has been working with DOA, and that DOA agreed to the entire executive order except the city fuel efficiency for passenger cars.  DOA wanted the city fuel efficiency goal for cars to be 20 mpg, while the stakeholders and NESCAUM earlier recommended a figure of 23 mpg (for the city only).  Peter passed on that NESCAUM analysis showed that 25% of car models achieve 23 mpg in the city and above.  The stakeholders unanimously agreed that the Executive Order should stipulate a goal of 23 mpg for city fuel efficiency for cars, and added as a footnote regarding the 25% figure.  The Stakeholders agreed to send the Executive Order to the Governor, Bill Ferguson, and Jerome Williams at DOA.  Click here to view the final Executive Order.

VII.
Education and Outreach Update
Terri Bisson of RI DEM said that the Education Working Group has completed initial qualitative and quantitative research and is continuing with qualitative research through an Environmental Literacy Assessment survey.

Terri said that a formal request was made to the RI Foundation to apply for a grant for a hip multi-media campaign.  The full grant proposal is due in August, when the strategic education plan and market research should be completed.  DEM is considering partnering with Home Depot and local hardware stores.  

One or more stakeholders made the following suggestions:

· Develop a fact sheet on climate change for Earth Day next year

· Focus resources toward the younger generation, teaching them to be green 

· Leverage existing environmental education initiatives

· School programs are effective at getting parents involved as well as children

· A strong program is needed in adult education outreach, focusing on cost savings and choice

· The program needs to be creative, hip, and local

· Look at the SBC funded Clean Energy Rhode Island campaign

Terri said that DEM is partnering with several organizations currently doing environmental education and DEM is trying to link environmental curriculum to science curricula standards to ease the burden on teachers.  

Terri said she will have a draft of the Education and Outreach strategic plan finished in time for review by the Education and Outreach Working Group in July, before the RI Foundation grant is due in August.

VIII.
Forestry Update

Janet Keller of RI DEM provided an update of the Forestry Working Group, and said it appears that RI forests are a carbon sink, and would revise the baseline and targets downward.  Click here to see the draft forestry report.  Janet reviewed the forestry options suggested by the Forestry WG consultants and vetted by the group.  Then Janet reviewed the agenda for Forestry Workshop on June 1st, and invited all of the stakeholders to attend.  Jonathan Raab said that invitations and the agenda would be sent out this week.   

Janet asked the stakeholders if they had any other suggestions for invitees or about the workshop, and one or more stakeholders replied:

· Urban and rural foresters are different audiences with different needs (e.g., urban folks may not come to George Washington)

· Need to examine contradictory proposals on planting more trees in yards then on sidewalks.  Focus on which trees for which purpose.  Maybe contradictory to objective

· Urban trees can cause problems as they shed and can cause damage to sewer lines and foundations.

One stakeholder was concerned about pine suggestion –what happens to trees when they die / are cut?  Maybe hardwoods better at long term sequestration.   Another said that Providence has great ordinances for tree cover, but there is no enforcement.

IX.
Summary of Phase I- Phase III Progress and Accomplishments

Jonathan Raab presented an overview of RI GHG progress and accomplishments since Phase I.  Click here to view the presentation.  

One or more stakeholders provided the following questions and comments on progress and accomplishments thus far:   

· Do we have any measure that will let us know what our actual GHG savings are?

· Monitor and track economic impacts in addition to  GHG impacts

· Implemented programs are primarily Narragansett’s SBC programs, therefore maybe look to piggyback on other programs and private initiatives with third parties

· Look at programs where carbon is plentiful and less expensive

· RI can’t just focus on low costs and easy wins, otherwise won’t hit targets.

· How does RI compare to other states now?

· How get more commitment from the Governor’s Office?

· Get an article in Providence Journal (Edward Ortiz) or Phoenix, compare RI to other states

· Arrange a meeting with the Governor, DEM, and some subset of stakeholders before next NEG-ECP meeting in September.  Consider an environmental group, a utility, business and a few organizations representing large groups of people.  

· Show progress toward $700 million in benefits for Rhode Island from implementing all the measures in the Plan--show an economic jaws demonstrating economic impact between sections

· Technology and events in Middle East will help close jaws

· Need Rhode Island Governor and Agencies to continue to lead by example

· Send national delegation to Washington for financial support

· Focus on few options with big potential impact, and no obvious barriers

X.
Phase IV Priorities, Work plan, and Fundraising

Jonathan Raab reviewed a draft work plan for phase IV.  Click here to view the work plan.  One or more stakeholders provided the following comments and questions in response to the work plan:

· DOT realizing that they can’t build way out of VMT growth.  Bring DOT and Statewide Planning back into this group.

· Perhaps invite DOT Director Capaldi to share his views for a start.—ask Fred  Vincent at DEM

· Hold Transportation WG at DOT and let DOT show their technology to the WG

· Build coalitions around particular issues / programs (e.g., forestry)

· Consider an EPA climate change impact analysis for RI

· Transfer lead by example experience to municipal level at a workshop?

· Solid waste, especially pay as you throw workshop may not be worth the effort 

· Another said that perhaps a coalition could be built to encourage resource management folks get moving on this measure

· Education and Outreach WG can address lifestyle issues.

· Get NORA involved early on with new technology

· Make dietary changes and reduce meat consumption

Stakeholder Membership:

To address the concern that some stakeholders are no longer involved in the process, the stakeholders agreed to send a letter to all stakeholders encourage those who have participated sporadically to continue, but giving them an option to drop out of the group.  Raab Associates and DEM will send a letter to all stakeholders.

One or more stakeholders then suggested additional members to join (or re-join) the stakeholder group:

· More participants at SH and WG levels would be helpful

· Get Agencies back, especially DOT and EDC

· More consumer organizations would be helpful (e.g., AARPs, etc.,)

· Economic Policy Council –Kip Bergstrom

· League of Cities and Towns (or their sub associations)

· Schools

· Public Works

· Warwick School --Bob Cerio

· RI Public Expenditure Council –Gary Saxe

· Greenseal

XI.
Next Steps and To Do’s

Buildings and Facilities

· Post DEM’s rate impact analysis of RPS on commercial and industrial customers (which DEM sent to Governor’s office in support of RPS) on RIGHG website (Raab Associates, Ltd.)
· Send letter to PUC on behalf of stakeholders recommending NE Gas be allowed to redeploy the Gas DSM fund to a more traditional program (Raab Associates, Ltd.)
· Send letter to PUC on behalf of stakeholders recommending they consider environmental benefits of DG and CHP when deciding on back up rates for DG (Raab Associates, Ltd.)
· Send copy of LED letter to DOT to Katherine Trapani at RI Statewide Planning, as well as the Chair of the Transportation Advisory Committee (Raab Associates, Ltd., Eugenia Marks)
· Follow up with DOT to speed up replacing traffic signals with LEDs (Steve Majkut, RI DEM)
· Find out who is the person dealing with national codes from ACEEE and ask them to join B&F Working Group next year. (Kate Canada).

· Follow up on monitoring and targeting efforts in state facilities (Dave Nichols)
· Find out if innovative measures in large C&I program could potentially qualify for National Oil Heat Research Alliance demonstration program.  (John Batey, Dave Nichols, Janice McClanaghan) 
Transportation

· Send Clean Fleets Executive Order to Governor, Bill Ferguson, and Jerome Williams (Raab Associates, Ltd.)
Education and Outreach

· Complete draft of Education and Outreach Strategic Plan and send to Education WG for review (Terri Bisson)
· Schedule Education and Outreach WG meeting for July (DEM, Raab Associates, Ltd.)
· Submit full RI Foundation grant proposal in August (DEM)
Forestry

· Send out invitation and agenda to Forestry Workshop invitees this week (Raab Associates., Ltd., DEM)
General

· Consider getting an article on the RI GHG process in the Providence Journal or Phoenix

· Arrange a meeting with the Governor and some subset of stakeholders before next NEG-ECP meeting in September (DEM)
· Invite DOT and Statewide Planning to join RI GHG stakeholder group (DEM)
· Adjust Phase IV Workplan to account for stakeholder suggestions (DEM, Raab Associates, Ltd.)
· Send a letter to all stakeholders encouraging them to stay on for phase IV, but giving them an option to drop out (Raab Associates, Ltd., DEM)
· Draft meeting summary (Raab Associates, Ltd.)
RIGHG Stakeholder Group Attendance

	Name
	Organization
	1/22/04
	4/27/04

	Stakeholder Group Members
	
	
	

	Robert Boiselle
	Associated Builders and Contractors
	
	

	Eugenia Marks
	Audubon Society of RI
	
	X

	Harold Ward
	Brown University
	X
	X

	Gary Ezovski
	Business Roundtable
	X
	X

	Christopher D'Ovidio
	Conservation Law Foundation
	X
	X

	Mark Adelman
	Governor's Policy Office
	
	

	Kate Ringe-Welch
	Narragansett Electric
	X
	

	Terrence Martesian
	National Federation of Independent Businesses
	
	

	Marc Viera
	NE Gas Co.
	X
	X

	Peter Lombardi
	Oil Heat Institute  
	
	

	John Batey
	Oil Heat Institute / Energy Research Center 
	X
	X

	Roger Warren
	RI Builder's Association
	
	

	Janet Keller
	RI DEM
	X
	X

	Fred Vincent
	RI DEM
	X
	

	Bill Ferguson
	RI Department of Administration
	
	

	Diane Badorek
	RI DOT
	
	

	Mike Walker
	RI Economic Development Corp.
	
	

	Gary Ciminero
	RI House, Policy Office
	
	

	Dan Beardsley
	RI League of Cities and Towns
	
	

	Lenette Boiselle
	RI Petroleum Institute
	
	

	Kate Strouse Canada
	RI PIRG
	X
	X

	Mark Therrien
	RI Public Transit Authority
	
	

	Doug Hartley
	RI PUC
	X
	X

	Kenneth Payne
	RI Senate, Policy Office
	
	

	Janice McClanaghan
	RI State Energy Office
	
	X

	Topher Hamblett
	Save the Bay
	
	X

	Alicia Karpick
	Sierra Club
	
	

	Brad Hyson
	Sustainability Coalition
	X
	X

	Roger Buck
	TEC-RI
	X
	

	John Farley
	TEC-RI
	
	X

	Vin Rose
	URI
	X
	X

	Ex Officio Members:

Lois Pasquerella
	US DOE
	
	

	Elissa Tonkin
	US EPA
	
	

	Bill White
	US EPA
	
	

	Norm Willard
	US EPA
	
	

	Payton Fleming
	US EPA Region 1
	X
	

	Facilitators
	
	
	

	Jonathan Raab
	Raab Associates, Ltd.,
	X
	X

	Peter Wortsman
	Raab Associates, Ltd.,
	X
	X

	Others:
	
	
	

	Terri Bisson
	RI DEM
	X
	X

	Steve Majkut
	RI DEM
	X
	X

	Melinda Hopkins
	RI DEM
	
	X

	Michele Musselman
	RI DEM
	
	X

	Dave Nichols
	Tellus
	X
	X

	Nikolas Jouro
	Guest with Brad Hyson
	
	X
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